George Mason University

College of Education and Human Development

Early Childhood Education Program

EDSE 665:  Collaboration with Families of Children with Special Needs

SYLLABUS

Semester:  Summer 2009

3 credit hours

Location:  Robinson A250

Meeting dates:  June 2 - July 16

Meeting Times:  Tuesdays and Thursdays, 7:20 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. 

Instructor: Carolyn Iguchi

Phone: 703-628-3187

Email:  chollan2@gmu.edu or iguchic@gmail.com

Office hours: Before class and by appointment

Course Description

This course is offered as a part of the special education and early childhood education programs and is open to enrolled graduate students.  It is a required course for students seeking licensure in Early Childhood Special Education.

This course focuses on strategies for developing culturally-appropriate family-professional partnerships to benefit children with special needs.  Theories and research that support family-centered practices are explored.  The course also provides a focus on family and professional rights and responsibilities in the special education process.  This course takes a family-centered perspective and emphasizes the role of collaborative planning with families and caregivers in preparing developmentally supportive environments.  Students are expected to become familiar with the cultural context of the families with whom they are working and to consider ways in which their own socio-cultural context influences their work with families of children with disabilities.  To increase understanding of family perspectives, the impact of exceptionality on the family is studied in the framework of family systems theory, functions, and the life cycle of the family.  The course requires students to examine their values and beliefs about working with families, to challenge their assumptions, and to critically analyze their professional roles in working with families.

Student Outcomes

Upon completion of this course, students will be able to:

1. Discuss theories and research supporting a family-centered approach to special education.

2. Discuss the role of cultural context in attitudes, beliefs, values, and child rearing practices.

3. Analyze personal values, beliefs and cultural biases that influence their work with families.

4. Describe underlying principles and ways to work with families that are both effective and enabling.

5. Identify strategies that support and assist families to identify their priorities, resources, and concerns for their children with special needs.

6. Create tailored opportunities for collaborating with families in the ongoing education of children with special needs.

7. Utilize family systems theory to describe and understand family perspectives.

8. Identify specific components of IDEA that support family voices in the special education process.

9. Adopt a strengths-based problem solving perspective when analyzing dilemmas related to partnering with families.

Relationship of Course to Program Goals and Professional Standards

This course is a required course in GMU’s Early Childhood Special Education (ECSE) master’s degree and licensure program.    The ECSE program is an approved program of the Commonwealth of Virginia and accredited by the NCATE national teacher education accreditation system.  Thus, the course content has been developed with reference to the licensure and accreditation standards for teachers of young children with disabilities identified by the Commonwealth of Virginia, the Council for Exceptional Children, and the National Association for the Education of Young Children.  These standards include:

1. The ability to demonstrate an understanding of the role of the family in supporting learning.

2. The ability to understand children in the context of family, culture, and community.

3. The ability to establish positive and collaborative relationships with families as partners in teaching and learning.

4. The ability to provide family-centered intervention.

In addition, the course has been developed to be congruent with the mission of the College of Education and Human Development as a unit.  Specifically, the course addresses the College’s commitment to families and communities, to research-based practices, and to social justice.

Nature of Course Delivery

This is an interactive course that requires active participation of students.  In-class and out-of-class readings play a critical part in preparing students for discussion.  Small and large group activities will enable students to practice what they have been learning.  In-class and at-home activities will be structured to encourage individuals to reflect on their own families and on the families with whom they come in contact.

Required Texts
Edwards, K.  (2005).  The memory keeper’s daughter.  New York:  Penguin.

Fadiman, A.  (1997).  The spirit catches you, and you fall down:  A Hmong child, her American doctors, and the collision of two cultures.  New York:  Farrar, Straus and Giroux.
Turnbull, A., Turnbull, R., Erwin, E., & Soodak, L. (2006).  Families, professionals, and exceptionality.  Columbus, OH:  Prentice Hall.

Required Articles
Thorp, E.K.  (1997). Increasing opportunities for partnership with culturally and linguistically diverse families.  Intervention in School and Clinic, 32, 261-269.

(Available online from the GMU Library site through E-Journals.)

Useful Websites
National Coalition for Parents in Education  http://www.ncpie.org/

Course Requirements
1. Attend all class sessions and participate actively in small and large group activities.

2. Prepare for class by completing assigned readings prior to class.  Students must be prepared for meaningful participation in class discussions.
3. Complete written assignments, using APA format.  Assignments will not be accepted late unless an arrangement has been agreed upon with the instructor beforehand.  Written assignments should reflect a quality of writing fitting master’s level work.  Assignments with excessive errors of written expression including errors in spelling, grammar, clarity, and APA formatting will be returned for revision with a 10 percent grade penalty.
NOTE:  If you require any instructional adaptations, please speak with the instructor prior to proceeding with the assignments.  The university is committed to ensuring that all students receive the resources required for their successful participation as required by the Americans with Disabilities Act.  Additional resources are available at the University’s Disabilities Resource Center.

NOTE on APA style:  It is the policy of the graduate school that all papers be completed using APA format.  Copies of the APA style guide are available online.  Please attend to the correct use of references and be sure to credit authors when you use or summarize their words.  The university writing center is available to students as a resource if you feel you need further support for your writing.

NOTE on electronic submission:  If you submit a paper electronically, you are responsible for retaining a hard copy of that paper in the event of transmission difficulties.

Assignments of Grades

94-100 = A
90-93 = A-
87-89 = B+
83-86 = B

80-82 = B-
70-80 = C
Below 70 = F

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT STATEMENT OF EXPECTATIONS:

The College of Education and Human Development expects that all students abide by the following: 

Students are expected to exhibit professional behavior and dispositions. See gse.gmu.edu for a listing of these dispositions.  

Students must follow the guidelines of the University Honor Code. See http://www.gmu.edu/catalog/apolicies/#TOC_H12 for the full honor code. 

Students must agree to abide by the university policy for Responsible Use of Computing. See http://mail.gmu.edu  and click on Responsible Use of Computing at the bottom of the screen. 

Students with disabilities who seek accommodations in a course are encouraged to register with the GMU Disability Resource Center (DRC) and inform the instructor, in writing, at the beginning of the semester. See www.gmu.edu/student/drc  or call 703-993-2474 to access the DRC.

*Note: Every student registered for any EDSE course as of the Fall 2007 semester is required to submit signature assignments to TaskStream (regardless of whether a course is an elective, a one time course or part of an undergraduate minor). TaskStream information is available at http://gse.gmu.edu/programs/sped/. Failure to submit the assignment to TaskStream will result in reporting the course grade as Incomplete (IN).  Unless this grade is changed, upon completion of the required submission, the IN will convert to an F nine weeks into the following semester.*

Description of Course Assigments
Reflection on Thorp (1997) (5 points)
Students will read Thorp (1997) and write a personal reflection based on the questions presented in the paragraph starting with "Know Your Own Story" under the subheading "PERSONAL EXPLORATION."  Due June 4.
Reading Discussion and Questions (20 points)
For the Edwards (2005) and Fadiman (1997) books, students will submit two thoughtful group discussion questions electronically by midnight, the night before class.  Questions should prompt discussion from the perspective of issues highlighted in Turnbull et al (2006) and reflect a careful reading of the text.  Students will take active part in the class discussion regarding these books.
“Enhancing Your Self-Awareness” Writings (25 points)
Students will respond to the “Enhancing Your Self-Awareness” questions at the end of each chapter in the Turnbull, et al (2006) textbook.  Students will submit their responses electronically before the start of class, and bring a hard copy of their work to class for group discussion.
Smithsonian Folklife Festival Group Project (20 points)
We are fortunate that our class meets during the annual Smithsonian Folklife Festival on the National Mall.  According to the Folklife website: “Tradition-bearers and the public can connect with and learn from one another and, in a respectful way, begin to understand cultural differences and similarities.”  You will use this unique opportunity to learn and in turn inform your classmates.  This year’s festival focuses on three areas:  (a) African American oral traditions, (b) music in Latino culture, and (c) Wales.  This year’s Folklife Festival will occur from June 24-June 28 and July 1-5, 2009.  
In groups, students will visit the festival and report to the class on their experiences.  Prior to attending the festival, groups will use the Smithsonian Folklife Festival website (http://www.festival.si.edu/) to create a plan to focus their experience on one of the cultures represented and determine appropriate events to attend.   
Groups will have 30-45 minutes to present on their experiences.  My expectations for presentations are open-ended, but presentations should demonstrate thoughtful reflection on the culture you experience at the festival.  Groups will be assigned to present on either July 7 or 9.
Family Story Project (30 points)
(Partner work)

Over the first two weeks of the class you are to identify a family whose socio-cultural context is different from your own, whose lens is likely to be different from your own.  Get to know that family and use this as an opportunity to see the experience of parenting a child with a disability through a different lens.  Consider this as a way to learn someone’s story – how did this family come to be in this place where you have met them?  What do you need to understand about their culture in order to understand them?  What is their perspective about their child or children?  Find at least two opportunities to interact with them in a way other than you would otherwise typically interact with them – e.g., informally away from school if possible. 

Memo # 1.  Initial Contact.  Write a (2-3 page) memo about your initial contact with the family.  It should include: 1) a rationale for why you chose this family; 2) an explanation of the ways you think their culture is different from yours; 3) what you have observed about how society views the disability of their child and the culture of their family culture; and 4) make an honest attempt to identify and describe any assumptions you have about this family.  Memo #1 is due June 11.
As you move into the next phase of the project, think about how to interact respectfully as you cross cultures.  In other words, challenge yourself to hear the voices/values of others on their own terms. This will be difficult and, may be, uncomfortable.  How can you get to know another person and his or her culture on his or her own terms?   Ask, ask, ask.  If there is something that you are seeing or hearing that seems strange, wrong, or weird to you, ask what it means to the person you are engaging with.  Think about why this may be a part of their way of seeing or being in the world.

Memo 2: Interactions and reflections. By the end of June you must meet with the family and interview the parents or guardians. Try to learn as much as you can through meaningful exchanges.   Challenge yourself to understand the family’s view of disability, and how they makes sense of the world – how the person’s reality of the world is different from yours. 

Consider the amount of time you have and the ease with which you’ll be able to engage the person of another culture.  First, arrange to spend time with the person (remember, you’re not an anthropologist trying to “interview the Other”…you’re trying to engage respectfully with the person on his or her own terms).  Do this in a relaxed framework. In other words, try not to be terribly formal. Write a memo of 5-7 pages describing your describing experience and examining your previous assumptions given new information and experience.  Memo #2 is due July 2.
Memo # 3. Child Observation at a family event followed by a dialogue.  Conduct an observation of the child in a family event. It can be a routine event or a special event. You must spend at least an hour with the family. Write a 5-7 page memo describing what you saw and the key events. Engage the family in an informal conversation to find out about the meanings of their actions, describing and making meaning of your learning experience with this person. You should include: 1) what you learned about the family in this second interaction 2) what you learned about yourself through coming to know this person, and 2) what this experience might mean for you as a special educator.  Memo #3 will be due July 14. (Submit Memos #1 and #2 also at this time.)
In-Class Presentation: On the date assigned to you, you will present what you have learned as a story.  Each student presentation will be a total of 20 minutes, that is 15 minutes student presentation and 5 minutes and peer/instructor questions and discussion.  This should not sound like a clinical case presentation.  Be creative.  Consider how you would like your story to be told. Students will be assigned to present on either July 14 or 16.
Course Schedule
The course schedule is available on the course site:  http://sites.google.com/site/edse665iguchi/edse665home.  Students should bookmark this page and refer to it frequently for announcements and updates to the schedule.
